The Uniting Church in Australia

Synod of Queensland

Synod Ecumenical Relations Committee

Report of Meeting 

6th April 2006
WELCOME AND OPENING PRAYERS: 

The Moderator, Revd Dr David Pitman was unable to attend due to an unexpected meeting, In his absence, Revd Dr Graham Beattie opened the meeting with prayers.


The Secretary, Revd Don Whebell, welcomed members Revds Tim Hodgson and Andrew Gunton. 


Our Guest for the meeting, Revd Dr Rob Bos, was also welcomed. 

.

PRESENT: 

Dorothy Demack, Andrew Gunton, Graham Beattie, Anne Hulbert, Tim Hodgson, Ray Richmond, George Barnes, Heather den Houting and Don Whebell. Note; this was Heather’s last meeting as Student Rep for Trinity Theological College. We have appreciated her contribution very much. We look forward to having the newly-appointed Student Rep, Jen Lynn, join us.
APOLOGIES:

David Pitman, David Ellis, Rob Leivesley, Lyn Burden.
FROM MEETING 9TH FEBRUARY 2006:

EPISKOPE:

Rob Bos opened the discussion by commenting that, apart from the SERC, there is not a lot of interest in this matter in the UCA at present. However, the concept of ‘Religious Communities’ is alive. He commended the SERC on the account of the first conversation we had on Episkope at the February meeting.

Points that emerged in the discussion:

1. The most important argument for any form of Episcope is that it be grounded in the missional imperative of the Gospel – and the Church’s commitment to its involvement in the Missio Dei – the Mission of God in the world.

2. It is also important that the discussion about Episkope be about Missional Leadership, i., the church’s recognition, equipping and releasing leaders for the Missio Dei  – and not about matters of status and power.
3. As noted in our previous conversation, there is a ‘leadership impasse’ in the Uniting Church: we are stuck with an inward-looking preoccupation with internal issues and not looking outwards in terms of mission. 
4. Episkope also asks the Ecumenical Question – how is the Uniting Church related to other churches that have an episcopal form of government?

5. The issue of mutual recognition of ministries continues to be a deep concern. There is a stalemate in the progress of the dialogues with the Anglican and Catholic Churches that is related to this. Examples cited were:

· Eucharistic celebration in small communities;

· The  question of ‘Apostolic Succession’
· The ‘re-ordination’ of ministers who move from the Uniting Church to Anglican and Catholic Churches. 

[The Catholic-Uniting Dialogue has made significant progress in it work on ‘Mission’, but will need to address the ministry-recognition issue at some time].
6. The Uniting Church’s understanding of ‘Corporate Episkope’ as the function of the Presbytery needs to be reaffirmed in our own Church and stated in our relationships with churches that have a ‘Personal Episcopate’. 
7. How well do we do ‘Corporate Episkope?’ What do we need to do to [or stop doing what we’re currently doing] in order to do it well? We have to do it well to have credibility with other churches. We seem to have a tendency to ‘throw it away’ and focus on individual congregations and people.
8.  Ministers are guardians of the Gospel by virtue of their formation and ordination. 
9. Who do the other Churches relate to when dealing with Uniting Church leaders? The different roles of Presbytery Ministers and Chairpersons can be confusing to others – and sometimes to us too. The Presbytery of Bremer Brisbane is developing a vibrant form of corporate Episkope. The new Chairperson [Revd David Baker] is showing positive leadership initiatives. The question of leadership very often related to the leadership gifts of the person elected to lead the Presbytery.
10. Does ecclesiology matter? Reference was made to a recent World Council of Churches statement with that title. It was recently circulated to SERC members. It’s attached to this Report.

11. Should we invite people from the Anglican and Catholic Churches to join this conversation at a future meeting?

12. The letter that Ray Richmond wrote to us a couple of meetings ago [when he could not attend] was mentioned for the reference he makes to the experience of the medieval church and the role of religious communities. He notes that “An analysis of Abbot (Order Communities) and Diocesan Bishop (civil hierarchy) oversight (poor and brilliant) is totally missing in our discussion. The Order communities were the driving force behind the conversion of most of Europe.” Ray’s letter is attached to this Report.
13. Ray’s point led to our identifying some modern expressions, eg: Religious Orders, Taize, the Iona Community, Emmaus, and such local examples as the Toowong Early Adults ‘TEA Party’ and ‘Stillpoint’. These may well counter the ‘inward focus’ so often prevalent in the church. Mention was made also of the Baptist ‘Waiters Union’ and its relation to the Baptist Union’s Strategic Plan.
14. There is a need to find and challenge young people to develop religious faith communities. Young people are often in ‘evangelical’ faith communities. Intergenerational possibilities should also be explored.

15. Ray also mentioned the ‘Living the Question’ series that starts at West End UC on April 20th: 12 sessions of 2½ hours each.


He also referred to the ‘Progressive Spirituality’ website which is at


www.progressivespirituality.net and the ‘Faithfutures’ website at


www.faithfutures.org

For quick access to them, put your pointer on them here, hold down ‘Ctrl’ and click. 
They will appear before your very eyes! 
16. Heather encouraged us to participate in the Synod E-group’s discussions. The current discussion is a lively one that features the WCC statement ‘Does Ecclesiology Matter?’ and some very interesting contributions by Paul Inglis. The E-group is a very useful way of engaging in discussions about faith, Gospel, mission, ecumenism  - and more. 
You can join it by putting the cursor on the address, press Ctrl and click your mouse:


http://groups.yahoo.com/group/theology_and_worship_group 

When you do, I think you can get the past discussions. But I thought it would be a good idea if I copied and pasted Paul Inglis’ response to the WCC statement, which Heather had sent him. I’ll paste it at the very end of this Report. Paul is making the very important point that ecumenism has to become local.
NEXT STEPS?
· The conversation will continue. We need to identify some key points to explore from this discussion. I suggest that you identify them and send them to by e-mail and I’ll list them for discussion at our next meeting. I’ll send a reminder in mid-May.
· The question of mutual recognition of ministries is one of the really huge issues. Rob will take it to the national Working Group on Doctrine and Missiology and we will be in touch with the Christian Unity Working Group.


Since the meeting, Rob found a Resolution on Conciliarity and Episkope from 
       
the Ninth Assembly: 



00.35.04 Conciliarity and Episkope



to request the Standing Committee in consultation with Unity and International Mission to 


develop a process to re-examine the relationship between conciliarity and episkope in the 


context of international and national developments and of our dialogues with Anglican, Roman 

Catholic and Lutheran Churches.

In an e-mail to Rob and me in response to a query from Rob, Sandy Yule advised 
that a meeting of the Trilateral Dialogue is scheduled for 26th April. It has not met for 
some time. We look forward 
to the outcome of that meeting. Without checking, I 
think I have the documents relating to the Trilateral Dialogue here. They are on 
Church and ministry re the Anglican, Roman Catholic, Lutheran and Uniting and date 
back to 2002. If you want them, let me know.
· The 1982 WCC document, Baptism, Eucharist and Ministry[BEM] continues to have relevance for any discussion on Ministry and Episkope. It states the traditional threefold form of ministry - Bishop, Presbyter and Deacon – as deserving attention by all churches. We need to give attention to that. A Study Guide was published in 1983 and there may still be copies around. I have one. How can we give attention to this document?
· So too does the 1988 Assembly Discussion Paper, Bishops in the Uniting Church? have relevance for our conversation. It points to issues that have continuing Biblical and missional importance for the church.

QUEENSLAND CHURCHES TOGETHER:

QCT is looking for a person to fill the role of Treasurer. It is a voluntary position and has been advertised in UC Information and other church papers.

Following advertisements for the position of Administration Officer, Ms Jela Virzi has been appointed. She has been in a similar role at the Rosalie and Red Hill Catholic parishes for the past 17 years and brings a wealth of administration and ecumenical experience with her.

Michele Knight, the Christian World Service Co-ordinator, has resigned for personal reasons and the position has been advertised in UC Information and other church papers. 


The Annual General Meeting of QCT was held on 1st April. The Moderator was not able to attend and asked me to deputise for him. Guest speaker was James Haire. His address was very appropriate to the ecumenical movement and our commitment to it. It was a very similar statement to the one he made as President of the NCCA in 2004, and which is on our website as the current ‘Feature Article’.

Colonel Ed Dawkins is the new President of QCT. This is the first time a member of the Salvation Army has held that position. The new Vice-Presidents are Fr Anastasios of St George Greek Orthodox Church and Revd Dr David Pitman. As Senior Vice-President, David will be the next President. 
A good deal of time at the AGM was taken up with attending to the new Constitutions. One is for the day-to-day operations of QCT and the other is for the QCT Property Trust.
The meeting agreed to the two Constitutions and they are being sent to the Churches for agreement. As members of the QCT Executive, Revd Lyn Burden and I thought we should try to have some time at the meetings if the Synod Leadership Team and Council of Synod when the Constitutions are being discussed. We also though it would be helpful if Matthew Turnour, the solicitor who has worked with QCT in the development of the Constitutions, would also be present. This will help to ensure that both SLT and CoS are well infirmed in making the decision to approve the QCT Constitutions.

QCT Vision Statement: Glenine Hamlyn, General Secretary of QCT, presented a verbal draft on-the-run vision statement re where she believes QCT should be heading for the future. She has been giving some attention to this, and started to formulate some thinking on her way from a working visit to Israel. It is in the early stages – and nothing in writing yet. 
I think that when she has presented this to the QCT Executive for discussion, that we could invite her to a SERC meeting so that we can participate in the process of framing the Vision Statement.  The other churches may also want to do this.
SERC WEBSITE: 


A new batch of additions to the website has been added:  
· A new ‘Feature Article’ by James Haire. This was the address he gave as NCCA President to the NCCA Forum in 2004. It is, in my view, one of the most powerful statements on the ecumenical challenge made in recent times. As I indicated above, it was the basis for his address to the QCT AGM. There are some parts of that which will be good to add to the website version.

The previous ‘Feature Article’ by Duncan Reid is now in the ‘Documents’ page on the 
website.

· The Report of our February Meeting.

· The Message of Prayer from the recent Assembly of the World Council of Churches. I hope to have more items from the WCC Assembly soon.

· Added to the ‘Interfaith' page is a statement found on the Assembly Reference Group’s website.
· Added to the ‘Local Stories’ page is Wesley Mission  Brisbane’s Servant Community Mission Training Partnership program, which  offers a Mission Training Partnership with Churches. 
· I’m hoping to have some papers from the WCC Assembly to add to the web site.
Our website address is:

www.ecumenical.ucaweb.com.au
GATHERING WITH THE OTHER COMMISSIONS/COMMITTEES, 4th MAY 2006: 

Plans are well in hand for this and acceptances are being listed.


Sandy Yule Yule’s itinerary is nearly complete. The current version was distributed at the meeting.

The gathering will commence at  6.00 for 6.30pm in the foyer near the Dining Room. We had hoped for a buffet dinner at in the Albert Room at Raymont Lodge. However, the Kitchen can’t do this, but will put aside some tables for us the Dining Room. Cost of the Meal is $10.00 per person. The flyer is attached.

You will have noted in your diaries that there will be a SERC meeting at noon on 4th May to meet and talk with Sandy.

One of the major benefits and values of these annual Gatherings that was affirmed is the informal conversations and refreshing of friendships that they provide for people who serve the churches on Ecumenical Relations committees/commissions.
QUEENSLAND GOVERNMENT’S STRATEGIC PLAN FOR SOUTH-EAST QUEENSLAND 2005-2025: 

About 12 representatives from the UCA [i.e., about 1/3rd of the total number of delegates] attended this very informative workshop organised by Queensland Churches Together on Friday 7th April. 


Highlighting the very significant demographic changes that will develop in South-east Queensland over the next 20 years, the workshop served to emphasise the critical importance for churches to be proactive in long-range strategic planning both for new housing estates and changing population densities in established areas. In particular, the workshop identified the critical importance of a collaborative approach among the different churches in relating with government departments, especially in areas of new development so that the community’s perspectives are taken seriously.


Following the Workshop, the General Secretary of QCT, Ms Glenine Hamlyn, issued a press release: 


Dear friends,
 

The following is the text of a media release regarding the workshop that was organized last Friday by the Ecumenical Projects Team of QCT. If you are interested in following this matter up with us in the future, please let me know. We are particularly interested in helping to foster ecumenical cooperation in those areas that will be experiencing particular growth in the future, so if you would like us to contact you in that regard, please be in touch.
 

Peace
 

Glenine Hamlyn
General Secretary
Queensland Churches Together


Churches respond to South East Queensland Regional Plan

At a workshop convened by the Ecumenical Projects Team of Queensland Churches Together last Friday,(7th April), representatives of several churches underlined the need to work together to respond to the changes that are expected in South-East Queensland in the next 20 years. 

Outlining the main policies contained in the Queensland Government’s South East Queensland Regional Plan 2005-2026, senior planner Raelene Corner said that the region’s population is expected to increase at the rate of 50,000 per year, an increase of over one million by 2026. The Regional Plan attempts to set down strategies for coping with this anticipated increase in a sustainable way. It is complemented by a Blueprint for the Bush, which deals with anticipated changes in rural Queensland.

Participants responded with a call for churches to engage in the planning process, recognizing that there would be clear advantages in doing so together. Many participants favoured the idea of setting up multi-function centres in which churches have combined spaces along with other community groups and services. However, while it is clear that the Government wishes to involve community groups in planning, the processes for doing so are not spelled out sufficiently. “In the past if the church wanted land for a new building it would simply buy it from the local farmer,” one participant noted. “Now it is extremely difficult to intervene early in the planning and it is left for us simply to negotiate with the developers.” 

Several participants stressed that local and state governments need to recognize the contribution that churches already make to the community by providing services and employment opportunities. “We are providers, not developers.” The presence of church-run facilities such schools may well add value to the community as a whole, not just in monetary terms. Churches are also sensitive to issues of social cohesiveness and can bring to the attention of decision-makers the voices of those at the margins of power, such as Indigenous people, youth and the elderly.  

QCT will follow up the workshop by facilitating links between relevant Government offices and churches. 

Inquiries can be directed to:

Glenine Hamlyn - General Secretary, Queensland Churches Together 

PO Box 2045, Milton BC, Qld 4064 – Email: qctgsec@tpg.com.au
Ph. 07-3369 6792
Fax 07 3369 8573


The South-East Queensland Plan can be found on the internet at: 

http://www.oum.qld.gov.au/?id=29   

Blueprint for the Bush: http://www.communities.qld.gov.au/community/regional/blueprint/ .
ROCKHAMPTION CHURCHES TOGETHER:

Dorothy gave us an up-date of progress being made by the Rockhampton Churches Together group that has been writing a ‘Christians in Dialogue’ four-session study program that explores ‘Australian Churches Covenanting Together’. The work is nearly complete. The studies are:

1. The Biblical Basis of Covenant;
2 and 3 Exploring the Covenants that were agreed to by churches at the 2004 NCCA Forum.

4. Towards a local Covenant.

We look forward to having this new resource available to the churches. 

CLOSING PRAYER:

Ray Closed the meeting with prayer.
Grace and peace

Don Whebell

Secretary, 

Queensland UCA Synod Ecumenical Relations Committee.

April 20, 2006
MEETINGS FOR 2006:

4th May special meeting with Sandy Yule; beginning at noon with BYO lunch
1st June

3rd August

5th October

7th December

At the February meeting, George Barnes suggested that we have a meeting in Toowoomba to make contact with Pentecostal people. I’m keeping that item here so we don’t lose sight of it. 
ATTACHMENTS TO REPORT:

Does Ecclesiology Matter? WCC Statement

Ray Richmond letter

Sandy Yule Itinerary
Paul Inglis’ contribution to a discussion on the Synod E-group. It was his response to reading the WCC statement, ‘Does Ecclesiology Matter?’  sent to him by Heather den Houting.

Thanks Heather,

It is a very good reflection and captures many of the critical concerns of the ecumenical movement. It touches on some of the things we are dealing with in my two communities of Dayboro and Mt Mee and across the Pine Rivers. There are some very wonderful collaborative exercises which are demonstrating to the non-Christians, or non-active Christians in this area that there is a visible unity of five denominations of the one Christian Church. The real break through for us will occur when we see more than token unity, even signs of determination and intention from our individual churches senior councils/leadership to establish formal/institutional collaboration in areas such as:

Development of common resources for theological/scripture studies eg Common Lenten Studies that bridge the small differences in ecclesiology; Combined Youth Groups under one funded leader for several denominations; Shared real estate and facilities as a norm rather than the exception, with collaborative property committees. (This will mean a standing commission of the several churches to establish and maintain the impetus in this direction); Common pastoral and community response units that present a common shop front and identify themselves as "Christians" rather than affiliates of a denomination; Joint Social Justice Units in every community that bring into closer collaboration the work of the umbrella organisations in Catholic, Anglican and Uniting Churches;  etc., etc.

Unfortunately we still need "permission" and support to move these things along. I could go on an list the many barriers that are put up against us doing many of them ourselves but I am trying to maintain a patient and positive approach, recognising the difficulties for leadership.

I really appreciate your serious interest in this topic which I feel is being neglected despite the tremendous efforts of people like Don Whebell and the Queensland Churches Together organisation.

Paul
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